# An Overview of Epidemic Typhus in the World and Iran during the 19th and 20th Centuries

Mohammad Hossein Azizi MD<sup>•1</sup>, Moslem Bahadori MD<sup>1</sup>, Farzaneh Azizi DVM<sup>2</sup>

Abstract: The present article provides a concise historical review on classical epidemic typhus (*exanthemata typhus*) in the world as well its outbreaks in Iran mainly during the 19th and 20th centuries. Typhus is still a potential public health threat under certain conditions, despite the fact that nowadays, efficient antibiotics are accessible and sanitary conditions which lead to typhus outbreaks have improved significantly.

Key words: Epidemic typhus, history of medicine, Iran

Cite this article as: Azizi MH, Bahadori M, Azizi F. An Overview of Epidemic Typhus in the World and Iran during the 19th and 20th Centuries. Arch Iran Med. 2016; 19(10): 747 – 750.

## Introduction

S everal diseases are caused by the Rickettsiae microorganisms. They include epidemic typhus (louseborne typhus, *exanthemata typhus*) caused by *Rickettsia prowazekii*, Brill-Zinsser disease (recrudescent form); a relapsed mild form of typhus that appears as sporadic cases many years after the initial infection, scrub typhus (bush typhus or tsutsugamushi fever) caused by the *Orientia tsutsugamushi*, transmitted by mite and murine typhus (endemic typhus) caused by *Rickettsia typhi* which is flea-borne, related to rodents such as household rats and mice.<sup>1,2</sup> *Rickettsia prowazekii* infection is not limited to humans and since 1975, it is known that *Rickettsia prowazekii* infection in humans may also occasionally occur after contact with the southern flying squirrel (*Glaucomys volans*) in the United States.<sup>3</sup>

The word typhus is derived from the Greek origin *typhos*, meaning stupor associated with fever.<sup>4</sup> The onset of epidemic typhus is frequently abrupt, with chills, high fever, severe headache, prostration, malaise and delirium. The skin eruptions develop on the patient's entire body expect the face, palms and soles.<sup>1</sup>

Epidemic typhus is the only rickettsial disease that can cause sudden outbreaks. The case mortality rate of epidemic typhus varies from 1% to 20%.<sup>5</sup> The human body louse (*pediculus humanus corporis*) is the vector of several fatal infectious diseases including epidemic typhus.<sup>6</sup> Head lice have no role in typhus transmission.<sup>5</sup> Human body lice live and proliferate in clothes under unhygienic conditions in cold weather.<sup>7</sup> In refugee camps, lice proliferate rapidly. Infected lice excrete Rickettsiaceae.<sup>5</sup>

Epidemic and endemic typhus may be misdiagnosed as typhoid fever due to their similar clinical patterns. Thus, high clinical suspicion is essential.

Accepted for publication: 20 September 2016

#### Typhus in the world

Throughout history, typhus outbreaks have had a major impact on human civilizations.<sup>8</sup> The information about epidemic typhus was scanty up to the first decade of the 20th century.<sup>9</sup> An accurate clinical description of epidemic typhus was provided in 1546 by an Italian physician, Hieronymus Fracastorius, in a book entitled "On Contagion and Contagious Diseases".<sup>10</sup>

The typhus causative agent remained unidentified until the early 20th century. The role of louse as a vector of infection was detected in 1909 by the French bacteriologist, Charles Nicolle (1866–1936) at the Pasteur Institute. Nicolle won the Nobel Prize of medicine in 1928 for this discovery. In 1910, typhus microbiological isolation was performed by Howard Ricketts and Stanislaus von Prowazekii (1875–1915), the Czech zoologist and parasitologist. Howard Ricketts (1871–1910) was an American pathologist and the Rickettsiaceae family is named after him. Ricketts died of typhus at the age of 39. Prowazekii also passed away of typhus at the age of 40 while investigating typhus. The etiologic agent of epidemic typhus was named in honor of Ricketts and Prowazekii.<sup>9,11</sup>

Effective synthetic anti-typhus antibiotics were unavailable until the mid-twentieth century. The tetracyclines were introduced in the late 1940s to the early 1950s.<sup>12</sup> The tetracyclines were particularly helpful in the treatment of several infectious diseases, including typhus.<sup>13</sup> Advent of tetracyclines significantly declined the fatality rate of typhus. In subsequent years, doxycycline was introduced in 1967.<sup>14</sup> At present, typhus cases are treatable and a single dose of 200 mg of doxycycline, irrespective of patients' age, is effective.<sup>5</sup>

At the end of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, the complete genome sequence of *Rickettsia prowazekii* was determined at the Uppsala University in Sweden.<sup>15</sup>

In the past, diagnosis of typhus was confirmed by Weil-Felix test, an agglutination test which was first described in 1916,<sup>16</sup> but recently it has been replaced by more sensitive and specific serologic tests.<sup>17</sup>

For centuries, epidemic typhus outbreaks occurred in crowded and unsanitary situations and accompanied war, famine, and

Authors' affiliations: <sup>1</sup>Academy of Medical Sciences of the I.R. of Iran, Tehran, Iran. <sup>2</sup>School of Veterinary Medicine, Azad University, Tehran, Iran.

<sup>•</sup>Corresponding author and reprints: Mohammad-Hossein Azizi MD, Academy of Medical Sciences of the I.R. of Iran, Tehran, Iran. Tel: +98-212-293-98-69, E-mail: azizi@ams.ac.ir



Figure 1.a) The front cover of a Persian medical book entitled *Matlaol-tebb Nasseri*; 1882. The lithographic version is available at the Majlis library (the Parliament Library). The book was compiled by a medical teacher of the Dar al-Fonoun; Mirza Abolhassan Khan Doktor based on European resources. b) The beginning of the chapter on typhus in *Matlaol-tebb Nasseri* in which the abrupt nature of typhus and its epidemicity are described.

poverty. Between 1500 and 1831, typhus played a significant role during the wars in the Europe.<sup>18</sup>

In June 1812, Napoleon attempted to invade Russia; however, his huge army was defeated due to wartime shortages and mainly of typhus outbreak, which killed thousands of French soldiers.<sup>19</sup> In World War I (1914–1918), typhus became a widespread disease. The worst outbreak of typhus occurred between 1917 and 1921. In Russia, around 25 million people contracted typhus of whom 3 million died.<sup>18</sup>

During World War II (1939–1945), typhus outbreaks reappeared mainly in the French North Africa, Egypt and Iran.<sup>10</sup> Accordingly, a vaccine with nearly 90% effectiveness was produced in 1940 and from 1942 onwards, most of the Allied soldiers were vaccinated. When WWII ended, mass delousing was carried out with DDT in Germany and Eastern Europe and typhus was quickly controlled.<sup>20</sup> After WWII, massive outbreaks of typhus arose in Africa, mainly in Burundi, Ethiopia and Rwanda.<sup>21</sup>

# History of typhus in Iran

Killing harmful insects including the lice has been advised in the Avesta, the religious text of Zoroastrians.<sup>22</sup> Typhus, as a clinical concept has appeared in the medical works of well-known Persian physicians as '*Homay-e mohregheh*'(typhus fever). The clinical manifestations resembling the picture of typhus are described in Abu Bakr Moḥammad Ibn Zakariyā' Rāzi's (865–925 C.E.) *al-Hāwi*, Avicenna's Qānun *fi'l -tebb* (Canon of medicine), and Esmā'il Jorjāni's *Dakira-ye kvārazmšāhi* (Treasure of kvārazmšāh).<sup>23</sup> In the latter, Jorjani portrayed the clinical profile of the disease including skin rashes as well its fatality and he recommended to wash the patient's body with cold water. He called typhus *mohregheh* and typhoid fever *motabhbegheh*.<sup>24</sup>

Razi (Rhazes) precisely documented 33 medical cases including

the clinical appearance of a patient who contracted a febrile illness which is highly compatible with typhus. He reported that the patient had high fever, chills, and then developed black urine, nose bleeding, insomnia, irregular breathing, thirst and finally delusion.<sup>25</sup> Various aspects of fevers including typhus are also discussed in Akawayni Bokāri s' *Hedāyat al-mota* 'allemin fi'l*tebb*, the oldest known medical Persian treatise most probably written prior to 983-4 C.E.<sup>25,26</sup>

## During the 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> centuries

Historically, typhus has been one of the main health problems with economic impact in Iran; however, limited published data exists on typhus outbreaks in previous centuries. The history of typhus outbreaks during the 19<sup>th</sup> and 20<sup>th</sup> centuries is more informative. Typhus has been an endemic disease in Iran, but its outbreaks have been rare.<sup>27</sup>

In the Qajar period (1796–1925), infectious diseases, including typhus, were prevalent. Modern insight of fatal diseases was gradually introduced into Iran after the foundation of the Dār al-Fonun School in 1851 (Figure 1).

Dr. Jacob Eduard Polak, the Austrian teacher of medicine and surgery at the Dār-al-Fonun mentioned that between 1851 and 1859, typhus became epidemic.<sup>28</sup>According to Joseph Désiré Tholozan, Naser al-Din Shah's special physician, between 1864 and 1865, severe typhus outbreaks reoccurred.<sup>27</sup> Frequent outbreaks of typhus occurred in Iran during the 20<sup>th</sup> century. In November 1909, in Bandar-e Gaz, in current Golestan province in northern Iran, a typhus outbreak appeared.<sup>29</sup>

For long periods of time, physicians were confused about clinical differentiation of typhus from other similar infectious diseases, in particular typhoid fever. Thus, in 1918, the authorities of the Sanitary Council suggested the word *mohregheh* for typhus and



Figure 1. The front covers of two successive issues of the Nameh Mahaneh-ye Daneshkadeh-ye Pezeshki (the Monthly Letter of School of Medicine) affiliated to Tehran University Faculty of Medicine, which were devoted to typhus, 1943.

motahbegheh for typhoid fever to avoid misdiagnosis.30

According to John Gilmour, during the famine of 1917–1918 in Iran, typhus outbreak resulted in high mortalities.<sup>31</sup> As Neligan, the British Representative on the Persian Sanitary Council pointed out, an extensive outbreak of typhus occurred in Iran between 1917 and 1918.<sup>30</sup> In 1918, a typhus outbreak happened in Qom.<sup>31</sup> Around 1920, it is reported that various infectious diseases including typhus were common in the rural areas of Hamadan. At that time, typhus occurred mostly in fall and winter, and children were more affected.<sup>27</sup> In 1922, typhus outbreak appeared in Azerbaijan province in northwestern Iran. Between 1922 and 1923, typhus killed 163 people in Tehran and from 1923 to 1924, 121 people died.<sup>32</sup>

There are many medical documents at the National Library and Archives of Iran, such as the letters of the Ministry of Health regarding typhus outbreaks in Iran. In 1936, in rural areas of Toos in current Razavi Khorasan province in northeastern Iran, a typhus outbreak appeared.<sup>29</sup>

During WWII, typhus was regarded as one of the most dangerous epidemic diseases which were expected to occur during and after the war. Before 1939, in some countries including Morocco, Algeria, Tunisia, Egypt, Iran, Yugoslavia, and probably Poland, typhus had appeared each winter as a small-size outbreak, but during WWII, these regions experienced large outbreaks.<sup>33</sup> In 1941, despite Iran's declaration of neutrality, it was occupied by the allied forces and at that time, typhus became epidemic in Tehran and other major cities.<sup>29</sup> Many people, including health workers, died of typhus. For instance, Dr. Abolghasem Sheikh-ol-Eslami, the chairman of ENT department at the Farabi Hospital in Tehran died in 1944.<sup>29</sup> Reported cases of typhus in Iran between 1940 and 1950 were respectively 256, 115, 907, 12, 885, 6,436 and 826 (in total: 21, 425).<sup>33</sup>

In an investigation by Sachs which was published in 1946, he affirmed the lower incidence of typhus in March, April and May among the troops in west central Iran as compared to the troops in southern Iran. He also noticed that the causes of death in 55% of the patients who died of typhus in the northern Iran were circulatory collapse or pulmonary edema. In addition, hypostatic congestion was also much higher in the patients in northern Iran. On the other hand, cyanosis of fingers and toes in patients was more common in southern Iran. Among the cases treated in Teheran, 100 were under 12 years of age, of whom two patients died.<sup>34</sup> The tick-borne and flea-borne typhus were both present in Iran. Immunization against typhus was recommended when an outbreak occured.<sup>35</sup>

When Iran was occupied by the allied forces during WWII, the Russian troops entered Mashhad in northeastern Iran on August 25, 1941. In due course in March 1942, around 700 Polish refugees entered the Khorasan province through Bajgiran near the Iran-Turkmenistan border and were settled temporarily in some cities of the Khorasan Province. A typhus outbreak appeared in Khorasan province in 1943 with high mortality.<sup>36</sup>

In 1943, a committee for fight against typhus was established in Iran.<sup>37</sup> The first Persian academic medical journal in Iran was published in 1943 by Tehran University Medical Faculty.<sup>38</sup> Two successive issues of the journal were devoted to typhus (Figure 1) in which various aspect of typhus were discussed. Dr. Mohammad Ali Hafizi wrote a comprehensive review on the history of typhus published in the journal.

During WWII, approximately 120,000 Polish refugees entered Iran between 1942 and 1943.<sup>39</sup> The first cases of typhus appeared when the Polish army was organized in Tockoje in Russia. However, the typhus outbreak occurred shortly after when the army moved to southern Russia and its peak took place in February of 1942 and in total 7,346 became ill, of whom 1,290 died. Then, after the evacuation of the first of the Polish refugees to Tehran, many civilians also contracted typhus.<sup>40</sup>

To sum up, the health care authorities and physicians should always consider the potential risk of typhus outbreaks occurring under special situations. These include natural disasters, famine and overcrowded camps. The health professional should always

\*\*\*

remember that according to the WHO, typhus is still classified as a "disease under surveillance".<sup>41</sup>

- References
- Rickettsiae WDH. In: Baron S, ed. *Medical Microbiology*. 4th ed. Ch.38. Galveston (TX): University of Texas Medical Branch at Galveston; 1996. Available from: URL: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ books/NBK7624/.(Accessed: 22.9.2016).
- Gorbach SL, Bartlett JG, Blacklow NR. Infectious Diseases, Third ed. New York: Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2004: 1546.
- Bechah Y, Capo C, Mege JL, Raoult D. Epidemic typhus. Lancet Infect Dis. 2008; 8(7): 417 – 426.
- Dorland's Illustrated Medical Dictionary, 29th ed. Philadelphia; USA: W.B. Saunders Company; 2000: 1904.
- Typhus. WHO factsheets. Available from: URL: http://www.who.int/ mediacentre/factsheets/fs162/en/ (Accessed: 10.7.2016).
- Badiaga S, Brouqui P. Human louse-transmitted infectious diseases. *Clin Microbiol Infect.* 2012; 18(4): 332 – 337.
- Houhamdi L, Parola P, Raoult D. Lice and lice-borne diseases in humans. *Med Trop (Mars)*. 2005; 65(1): 13 – 23.
- 8. Raoult D, Woodward T, Dumler JS. The history of epidemic typhus. *Infect Dis Clin North Am.* 2004; 18(1): 127 140.
- Sabbatani S. Petechial typhus. History of men, armies and pedicula. Infez Med. 2006; 14(3): 165 – 173.
- Encyclopedia Britannica. Available from: URL: https://www. britannica.com/biography/Girolamo-Fracastoro#ref131621. (Accessed: 10.7.2016).
- Weiss E, Strauss BS. The life and career of Howard Taylor Ricketts. *Rev* Infect Dis. 1991; 13(6): 1241 – 1242.
- Nelson ML, Levy SB. The history of the tetracyclines. Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences. 2011, 1241(1): 17–32.
- 13. Smilack J. The tetracyclines. Mayo Clin Proc. 1999; 74(7): 727 729.
- 14. Corey EJ. Drug discovery practices, processes, and perspectives. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons; 2013: 406.
- Andersson JO, Andersson SG. A century of typhus, lice and Rickettsia. *Res Microbiol.* 2000; 151(2): 143 – 150.
- Mazumder RN, Pietroni Mark. AC, Mosabbir N, Salam M.A.Typhus Fever; an overlooked diagnosis. *J Health Popul Nutr*. 2009; 27(3): 419 – 421.
- Koraluru M, Bairy I, Varma M, Vidyasagar S. Diagnostic validation of selected serological tests for detecting scrub typhus. *Microbiol Immunol.* 2015; 59(7): 371 – 374.
- McCallum JE. Military Medicine: From Ancient Times to the 21st Century, ABC- CLIO; 2008: 355 – 356.
- Vasold M. The epidemic typhus of 1813-14 in the area of lower Franconia. Wurzbg Medizinhist Mitt. 2004; 23: 217 – 232.

- Harrison M. Disease and the Modern World: 1500 to the Present Day, Polity Press. Cambridge, UK; 2004: 156.
- Ndihokubwayo JB, Raoult D. Epidemic typhus in Africa. *Med Trop* (*Mars*). 1999; 59(2): 181 – 192
- Najmābādi M., Tārik-e tebb dar Irān-e Bāstān (History of medicine in ancient Iran) [in Persian], Vol. 1, Tehran, 1992: 192.
- Hafizi M A. History of typhus Disease. Nāma-ye māhāna-ye Dāneškadaye Pezeški (The monthly journal of Faculty of Medicine) [in Persian], 1943: 8-9: 342, 373.
- Jorjāni E. Daķira-ye kvārazmšāhi, ed. by Mohammad Režā Moharreri, [in Persian]. Tehran, 2005. Vol.3:12, Vol4-5:25-29, 59-60, 68,110.
- Najmābādi M, Tārik-e tebb dar Irān pas az Eslām (History of medicine in Iran after Islam) [in Persian], Tehran, Vol.II, 1993: 404-7, 425.
- Minovi M. Yağmā, Hedāyat al-mota allemin dar tebb [in Persian]. 1950(3):12: 497 – 510.
- 27. Floor W, Public Health in Qajar Iran, Washington DC; 2004: 24, 12, 25.
- Ebrahimnejad H. Medicine in Iran: Profession, Practice and Politics, 1800-1925. Palgrave Macmillan, US; 2014: 74.
- Rousta'i M. "Tārik-e tebb va tebabat dar Irān: az ahd-e Qajar ta payan-e asr-e Reza shah" [in Persian]. Tehran. Vol.2. 2003: 159,516,311,455.
- 30. Neligan AR. Public health in Persia. Lancet .1926: 742 744.
- Shams Ardakani MH, Azimi R, Ghasemlou F. The process of development of modern medicine in Iran from Dar al-Fonoun to the establishment of Tehran University [in Persian]. 2011: 253.
- 32. Gilmour J. Report on an Investigation into the Sanitary Conditions in Persia (Undertaken on Behalf of the Health Committee of the League of Nations at the Request of the Persian Government), Geneva: League of Nations, 1925; Tr. as Gozāreš-e Edāra-ye Şehhiya-ye Jāme'a-ye Melal, by Dariuš Pirniā and Parviz K`ānsāri, Tehran. 1976; 62, 91.
- Synder JC. Typhus Fever in the Second World War. *California Medi.* 1947; 66(1): 3.
- Sachs A. Typhus fever in Iran and Iraq, 1942-43; a report on 2,859 cases. J R Army Med Corps. 1946; (86): 1 – 11.
- Report on the Seven Year Development Plan for the Plan Organization of the Imperial Government of Iran, Sāzmān-i Barnāmah (Iran). New York; 1949: 5, 9.
- Azari Khakestar G. The history of modern medicine in the Mashhad [in Persian]. Azad University Press, Tehran; 2016: 140 – 144.
- Nameh Mahaneh-ye Daneshkadeh-ye Pezeshki (the Monthly Letter of School of Medicine) [in Persian]. Tehran: Rangin Publishing Co.; 1943; 8-9: 577.
- Bahadori M, Azizi MH. The First Medical Journal of Tehran University. Arch Iran Med. 2007; 10(3): 420 – 423.
- Surdykowska S. In the archive of memory: the fate of poles and Iranians in the Second World War. Academic Publishing House; 2015.
- Brzezinski T. The epidemic of typhus in the Polish Army in the USSR (1941-1942). Arch Hist Filoz Med. 1997; 62(3): 231 – 242.
- Conlon JM. The Historical Impact of Epidemic Typhus. Available from: URL: http://www.docdatabase.net/more-the-historical-impact-ofepidemic-typhus-82328.html. (Accessed :24.7.2016)